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MICKLEHAM PAST & PRESENT - CONSTANCE JENKINS

Constance Jenkins, more usually known as Connie, was born in Mickleham in the reign of Edward VII, was married in Mickleham Church in 1941, and came back for her and her husband Ernest’s retirement in 1977.  Ernest was born not far away in Holmwood, and when he grew up, was for thirty years gardener at Dorking Hospital.  Gardening was in his blood and when he and Connie retired and came to live in Swanworth Lane he made the land around the flats his special responsibility, right up to the time of his death.
Connie’s father, Mr Colman, was coachman and one of the grooms to Mr Evans of Dalewood, now Box Hill school.  Mr Evans, a prominent silk merchant, was very much the local squire and kept a number of horses on his estate, one at least of which was broken in by Mr Coleman.  Many years later Mr Evans’s daughter, Mrs Fosbery, erected the village hall in memory of her father.  Connie and her brothers and sisters (including a pair of twins) were born in Dalewood Cottages, which were not then disturbed by the now busy A24, and they all attended Mickleham School.  During her years in the higher division of the school Connie won the Samuel Woods prize for diligence, deportment, and ‘everything’.  For this she received 7s 6d and a framed certificate, and her brother Jack won 5s. and a similar certificate while he was in the lower division.  Other possessions going back to her school days are two plates, presented to pupils on the occasion of the coronation of George V in 1911.  They also received a mug apiece - greater bounty than in 1953!
While Connie was still a schoolgirl her father left Mr Evans’s employ to work for Mr and Mrs McAndrew at Juniper Hall and his by now fairly large family was allocated the stable cottage on Headley Lane.  In neither post, however, did Mr Colman need to go far to have the horses shod, for the forge was at the bottom of Byttom Hill; the bellows were worked by a hand pump and in the dinner hour the children used to rush from school to watch the exciting operation.
Apart from attending Mickleham School, Connie participated in the life of the village by joining the Mickleham Choral Society, whose choir mistress was at that time Miss Cullen, of grocery fame.  Her house on the Beaverbrook estate was demolished in the mid-1940s.  On leaving school Connie, whose skill with the needle had already earned her a school prize, was apprenticed at Clarendon House in Dorking and the following year, when she was fifteen, her father presented her with a sewing machine - which she still uses.  She learned both dressmaking and tailoring and during the war she worked at Moss Bros in Dorking.
Connie has many vivid memories of Mickleham over the years and of the people who lived there.  She remembers Tom Rose, son of George Laxton Rose, and the local bobby, PC Gray, who walked his beat carrying, to the delight of the local children, a loud and shrill whistle.  The local lock-up was in the shed next to the shop, which subsequently became the fire station.  Other figures that she recalls are Mr Pollock at the Old House, who was a governor at Moorfields Eye Hospital and who arranged for Connie to see a consultant there - well before the days of the NHS.  Then there was Mr Burmester Clarke, whose address can be surmised and who was nearly blind.  The Gordon Clarks were an important local family and there was (and still is) a footpath at the top of their land which served as a forbidden short cut to Juniper Hall from the village.
Mrs Colman lived to the age of 99 and we must all hope that her spirited daughter remains likewise with us for many years to come.
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